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The Little Rock School District (LRSD) was placed under the direction of the Commissioner of Education in 
January 2015 as a result of being classified in Academic Distress. The Elementary and Secondary Education Act 
(ESEA) Flexibility Waiver originally classified 7 schools in the LRSD as Priority and in the lowest 5% of schools as 
measured by multi-year performance of students on the state accountability assessment; 16 of the schools 
classified as in Focus status (schools that are among the 10% of schools with the widest performance gaps 
between all students and the aggregate performance of students from low income families, students identified 
with disabilities, and English Language Learners). Targeted Achievement Gap Group (TAGG) was the term used 
in the Flexibility Waiver to reference this aggregated set of student populations as a whole. The state classification 
Academic Distress was removed with the passing of Act 930 of 2017. This was replaced with Levels of Support as 
part of Act 930. The State Board of Education classified the Little Rock School District in need of Level 5 support 
on July 13, 2017. Priority and Focus schools were federal designations that were removed when the Arkansas 
ESSA plan was approved on January 16, 2017.  Based on 2018 School Letter Ratings, 22 of LRSD schools 
received a letter grade of “D” or “F.” Eight of the schools have been identified in need of Comprehensive Support 
and Improvement (CSI).  
  
Assessment Program 
The Little Rock School District selected NWEA as their state K-2 assessment which is required to be 
administered to all students in grades K-2 three times per year in both reading and math.    Kindergarten 
students will start by taking MAP Growth K-2 Reading and Math.  Students in second grade that are 
independent readers transition to the the MAP Growth 2-5 reading and math assessments. Students in grade 
6 and above can take the MAP 6+ assessment when ready.    LRSD is administering MAP Growth assessments 
as outlined in Table 1. 

 
         Table 1 

MAP Growth Subject Test Grades  

Math K-10 

Reading  K-10 

Language Usage 2-5 

Science 3-10 

 
Assessment Data 
NWEA™ provides districts with two pieces of data from their assessments - norms for achievement and growth 
over time.   The scale score is given as a RIT score and is used for a basis for reporting and comparison.  The 
figures in the charts below show progress across the 2018-2019 administrations.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
MAP Growth Reading 
In the LRSD, 4315 students (25.24%) took MAP Growth K-2, 6461 students (37.79%) took MAP Growth 2-5 and 
6320 students (36.97%) took MAP Growth 6+.   Table 2 shows the number of tests administered by grade in the 
Spring 2019 administration. The data indicate that approximately 40% of  LRSD’s second graders are still taking 
MAP Growth K-2, which is lower that the state average of 30%.  
.  

  
 
 
Between the Winter and Spring administrations of NWEA MAP Growth, LRSD  students did show improvements 
in mean RIT score in grades K-8.  Students did exceed their projected growth in grades K, 1, 5, 6 and 8.  During 
the fall administration, no grades had met or exceeded their growth goals.  The growth is shown in Table 3 by 
referencing the School Conditional Growth.   The chart shows the predicted growth based on NWEA’s norming 
group versus LRSD’s observed growth during the spring administration.  In grades K, 1, 5, 6, 8 and 9, the 
percentile rankings in the Spring 2019 administration are higher than or equal to those of the Winter 2019 
administration, indicating that students in those grades are making progress based on this assessment. 
 
Table 3 Winter 2019 to Spring 2019 Reading Growth Summary  

 
 



 
Between the Fall and Spring administrations of NWEA MAP Growth, LRSD  students did show improvements in 
mean RIT score.  However, the projected growth was only met in K as shown in Table 4 by referencing the 
School Conditional Growth Index.   The chart shows the predicted growth based on NWEA’s norming group 
versus LRSD’s observed growth during the Spring administration. At all grades except K, the percentile ranking in 
the Spring 2019 administration was lower than that of the Fall 2018 administration, indicating that across the full 
span of the year, students are losing ground based on this assessment. 
 
 
Table 4 Fall 2018 to Spring 2019 Reading Growth Summary  
 

 
 
 

NWEA provides a report indicating the percentage of students who are on track to be in each reporting category 
(In Need of Support, Close, Ready and Exceeding) for ACT Aspire for students in grade 3-8.  Of the students 
tested in LRSD over 78% are predicted to score in the In Need of Support and Close categories on ACT Aspire 
Reading as shown in the chart below.  This is an increase of 2% from the prediction after their Winter 
administration.   It is important to note that NWEA is the in process of updating their linking study for reporting 
these comparisons. 
 
Chart 1. Prediction toward ACT Aspire Performance Spring 2019 

 



Chart 2. Prediction toward ACT Aspire Performance Winter 2019 

 
  



 
MAP Growth Math 
In the Little Rock School district, 4303 students (24.89%) took MAP Growth K-2 Math, 6468 students (37.42%) 
took MAP Growth 2-5 Math and 6516 students (37.69%) took MAP Growth 6+ Math.   Table 5 shows the 
administration by grade. The data indicate that LRSD is transitioning students to the next level of assessment 
appropriately.  
 

  
 
 
Between the Winter and Spring administrations of NWEA MAP Growth, LRSD  students did show improvements 
in mean RIT score in grades K-8.  Students did exceed their projected growth in grades K, 1, 6, 8 and 9.  During 
the fall administration no grades had met or exceeded their growth goals.  The growth is shown in Table 6 by 
referencing the School Conditional Growth Index.   The chart shows the predicted growth based on NWEA’s 
norming group versus LRSD’s observed growth during the spring administration.  In grades K, 1, 6, 7, 8 and, the 
percentile rankings in the Spring 2019 administration are higher than or equal to those of the Winter 2019 
administration, indicating that students in those grades are making progress based on this assessment. 
 
Table 6 Winter 2019 to Spring 2019 Reading Growth Summary  

 



Between the Fall and Spring administrations of NWEA MAP Growth, LRSD  students did show improvements in 
mean RIT score.  However, the projected growth was only met in grades K and 8 as shown in Table 7 by 
referencing the School Conditional Growth Index.   The chart shows the predicted growth based on NWEA’s 
norming group versus LRSD’s observed growth during the Spring administration. At all grades except K, 8 and 9, 
the percentile ranking in the Spring 2019 administration were lower than that of the Fall 2018 administration, 
indicating that across the full span of the year, students are losing ground based on this assessment in grades 1-7 
and 10. 
 
Table 7 Fall 2018 to Spring 2019 Math Growth Summary  

 
 
NWEA provides a report indicating the percentage of students who are on track to be in each reporting category 
(In Need of Support, Close, Ready and Exceeding) for ACT Aspire for students in grade 3-8.  Of the students 
tested in the LRSD, over 83% are predicted to score in the In Need of Support and Close categories on ACT 
Aspire Math as shown in Chart 3 below.   This is an increase from the 78% prediction during the Fall 
administration as shown in Chart 4.   It is important to note that NWEA is the in process of updating their linking 
study for reporting these comparisons. 
 
Chart 3. Prediction toward ACT Aspire Performance Spring 2019 

 
 
 
 



Chart 4. Prediction toward ACT Aspire Performance Winter 2019 

 
 
Summary 
This is LRSD’s first year to administer NWEA district-wide, so there is not stable historical data for comparison at 
this time.  Between the fall and spring administrations, the district overall is showing the growth that is expected in 
some grades, but not all.  Many schools scored in the very low percentile(s) during the fall administration, and 
even lower during the winter and spring administrations.  In 2017-2018 LRSD had 22% Ready/Exceeding in 
reading and 36% Ready/Exceeding in math on the ACT Aspire Summative Assessment.  
 
 
 


